MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor

6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130

July 13, 2015
6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 

At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, July 13, 2015, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 


 
 In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:






Councilmember Rod Jennings







Councilmember Paulette Carr 







Councilmember Stephen Kraft  







Councilmember Terry Crow







Councilmember Michael Glickert                                               








Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Also in attendance was Acting City Manager, Police Chief Charles Adams.

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Councilmember Crow asked that the agenda be amended to include the reappointment of Rosalyn Turner along with Luise Hoffman and Deborah Arbogast to the Library Board.  His motion was seconded by Councilmember Kraft.


Point of Order:  Councilmember Carr stated that Resolution 2015-17 had been removed from the agenda by motion of Councilmember Glickert at the June 8, 2015 meeting.  Councilmember Carr had copies of Council Rules distributed to Council and requested that Resolution 2015-17 be removed from agenda pursuant to Rule 24; "An Ordinance or Resolution will be placed on the Agenda at the request of two members.  Any Resolution that has been finally disposed of at a meeting may not be brought back or renewed at a subsequent meeting for twelve months, and any Resolution that is the same or essentially the same, will be considered out of order during that time period".  


Councilmember Kraft suggested that Councilmember Carr's Point of Order be made at the appropriate time in the agenda.  Councilmember Carr stated that the Point of Order related to her objection to Resolution 2015-17 being on the agenda.


Mayor Welsch noted that the City Attorney did review this and did not agree with Councilmember Carr’s interpretation of this resolution.

Voice vote on Councilmember Crow's reappointments to the Library Board carried unanimously.


Mayor Welsch asked if there was a second to Councilmember Carr's motion.  Councilmember Crow seconded the motion, and noted that his understanding was that she had asked for a Point of Order, which should be ruled on by the Chair.  He then questioned how some members of Council had been made privy to the City Attorney's opinion, and other members had not.  Mayor Welsch stated that any member of Council who has a question or would like additional information about an item contained in the packet is encouraged to contact staff.  


Councilmember Carr made a request to see a copy of the City Attorney's opinion.  She then noted for the record that she had been told that she must go through the City Manager to request information.


Mayor Welsch stated that she would not accept the Point of Order and that Resolution 2015-17 should remain on the agenda.  


Councilmembers Carr and Crow requested an appeal from the ruling of the Chair.


Mayor Welsch then asked Ms. Pumm to conduct a poll of Council; a vote of Aye indicates support for the Mayor's recommendation.


Roll Call vote on the Mayor's ruling of Councilmember Carr's Point of Order was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch


NAYS:  Councilmembers Carr and Crow  


Voice vote to approve the agenda as amended carried by a majority, with a Nay vote by Councilmembers Carr and Crow.

C.
PROCLAMATIONS
D. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. June 22, 2015, Regular Session minutes were moved by Councilmember Sharpe, seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr asked Ms. Pumm when she would be completing the amendments to the June 8, 2015 minutes that she had submitted.  Ms. Pumm informed Councilmember Carr that she had already completed the amendments, which are designated in italics.   Councilmember Carr stated that she had also requested that specific language be stricken from the minutes.  Ms. Pumm stated that she was only aware of Councilmember Carr's amendments requesting that additions be made to the minutes.  Councilmember Carr stated that she would like the minutes to be honored as voted on by Council.  

     Councilmember Carr stated that she had listened to the audio numerous times, noting conversations that had been taken out of the minutes, and portions that needed to be moved to a different location.  Ms. Pumm advised Councilmember Carr that she had also listened to the audio and determined that some of her requests were not accurate.

Mayor Welsch suggested that a member of Council make a motion to delay consideration of the minutes until the next meeting so that these issues could be resolved.   Councilmember Jennings made a motion to delay consideration of the minutes until the next meeting and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Kraft called for the question.

Point of Order:  Councilmember Glickert stated that the motion to delay needed to come from a member of Council.  Mayor Welsch stated that Councilmember Jennings made the motion and Councilmember Sharpe had made the second.  

Voice vote on the motion to delay consideration of the June 22, 2015 minutes until the next Council meeting carried by a majority, with a Nay vote from Councilmember Carr.

E. APPOINTMENTS 

1. Luise Hoffman, Rosalyn Turner and Deborah Arbogast were nominated for reappointment to the Library Commission by Councilmember Crow, seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.  

F. SWEARING IN 
G. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)

Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO


Ms. Adams stated that she wished to make several corrections to the statements and 
amendments to Council minutes made by Paulette Carr during the June 22nd Council meeting.

· Ms. Carr said that she has never seen her deposition and that she has not verified it.  Paulette Carr's time to review and/or object to her transcript has now passed.

Point of Order:  Councilmember Crow stated that on numerous occasions the Mayor has asked that citizens refer to members of Council by their title and Ms. Adams has been allowed to disregard that request for six months.  Therefore he would ask that Ms. Adams be instructed to adhere to this rule.

Mayor Welsch stated that while she has encouraged members of the public to address members of Council by their title, Council cannot impose such a rule on members of the public.  

Ms. Adams stated that she is expressing her right of free speech and is not required to follow the same protocol as a member of Council.  She then resumed making her initial comments.

· Ms. Carr purported to quote Ms. Adam's statements from the official audio of the June 8th meeting and provided the time in which it could be heard on the audio recording.  Ms. Adams stated the times provided by Ms. Carr are totally inaccurate.  She also noted that Ms. Carr misquoted some of her statements when amending the June 8, 2015 minutes.  Ms. Adams requested that any vote to approve future amendments submitted by Ms. Carr be postponed until they have been verified by the City Clerk.  

· Ms. Carr read from the Oath of Office and stated, "My loyalty is to the Charter; to the laws of U City, and not to any one given person".  Yet the State of Missouri imposes duties on all elected officials, therefore Ms. Carr's oath is to uphold the laws of the State of Missouri and those laws mandate her duties.  

Neal Gilb, 940 Charter Commons Drive, St. Louis, MO

Mr. Gilb, Government Affairs Manager for Charter Communications, provided a brief overview of the Charter's footprint in the community in light of the recent TOD Broadband Collaborative Study; their fiber feasibility and connectivity along the Olive Boulevard corridor; and the many options that Charter can provide to both commercial and residential customers.  Mr. Gilb stated that he would be available after the meeting to answer any questions.  

Joe Adams, 924 Wild Cherry, St. Louis, MO

Missouri State Representative Adams invited everyone to come out and learn about everything that is going on In Jefferson City by attending the two town hall meetings he will be hosting the last week of July.  

· July 27th at the Community Center located on Pennsylvania from 6:30 p.m. to 8 p.m.  

· July 30th in the City of Pagedale, from 6:30 p.m. to 8 p.m.  

Leif Johnson, 836 Barkley Square, University City, MO

Mr. Johnson expressed his opposition to reductions in the recreational budgets for Centennial Commons, aquatic programs and the Community Center.  He then asked Council to eliminate portions of the recreation management policies that discriminate against those who cannot pay.  Mr. Johnson full comments can be viewed at the end of these minutes.
H. PUBLIC HEARINGS
1. Zoning Map amendment.  Changing classification of 1052, 1056, 1060, 1064, 1068, 1072 1076, 1080, 1084, 1086, 1088, 1090, 1092, 1094, 1100, 1106, 1110, 1114, 1118, 1122,

1126, 1130, 1134, 1138, 1142, 1146, 1150, and 1158 Wilson Avenue from “SR” Single Family Residential District to “PA” Public Activity District.

Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 7:08 p.m.

Citizen's Comments

Arthur Carter, 1127 Birch Lane, University City, MO

Mr. Carter stated that since there is already an agenda to construct more buildings, which will necessitate the need for additional concrete at the Northwest Plaza site and increase the flow of water into the flood zone that affects the area at Midland and Olive, he would highly suggest that that the City enlarge the water retention capabilities in the 1100 block of Wilson and surrounding areas.

     Mr. Carter stated that new sewers had been installed two years ago which slightly improved the flow of storm water, but heavy rains still cause the sewers to back up and run across Wilson, up to Birch Lane.  Mr. Carter stated that he is all for improving the appearance of this area, but does not believe that the utilization of this land as a green space is going to solve the problems encountered by residents located within the floodplain.  

Carol Mitchell, 7330 Olive, University City, MO

Pastor Carol Mitchell stated that although she would concur with the comments made by Mr. Carter, as the owner of a church and daycare located in the Wilson area it would be fantastic to walk out of their backyard and into a revitalized area along Wilson Avenue.  
Hearing no other requests to speak Mayor Welsch closed the public hearing at 7:13 p.m. 

J. CONSENT AGENDA 

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Lewis Park – Phase 1 Improvements – Change Order 1 in the amount of $30,221.40.

Councilmember Carr moved to approve was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

2. Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant application.

Councilmember Carr moved to approve was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.

3. Liquor License for Meshuggah, 6269 Delmar Blvd., to include Sunday sales.

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.

4. Liquor License for Private Kitchen, 8106 Olive Blvd. 

Councilmember Sharpe moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.

5. Website redesign and development to be awarded to CivicPlus for a total cost of $25,300.

Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Glickert asked if Council was being asked to approve $25,300 for the first year and $9100 for each year thereafter. 

Finance Director, Tina Charumilind stated that Councilmember Glickert was correct, in that the $9100 annual cost referred to maintenance agreement during the second and third years of the contract which included an update of the city’s website every four years...
Councilmember Crow questioned whether this item had already been included in the budget, and if so, under what line item?  Ms. Charumilind stated it was included in the IT Department's budget under Technology Services.

Councilmember Jennings questioned whether the $9100 was for the second or and third years?  Ms. Charumilind stated that was correct.

Councilmember Crow asked if Council was only being asked to approve the first year, which is $25,300?  Ms. Charumilind stated that that was correct.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Carr's motion to approve carried unanimously.

6. Network Disaster Recovery for offsite data recovery to be awarded to Alliance Technology for $66,497.

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.  

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS

1. BILL 9265 – An ordinance amending Schedule III, Table III-E of the traffic code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill 9265 was read for the second and third time.

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve Bill 9265, and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.


Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe, Carr, Crow, Jennings and Mayor Welsch. 


NAYS:  


BILL 9265 carried unanimously and became Ordinance Number 6993.
2. BILL 9266 – An ordinance fixing the compensation to be paid to City Officials and employees as enumerated herein from and after its passage, and repealing Ordinance No. 6988.  Bill 9266 was read for the second and third time.

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve Bill 9266 and was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Councilmember Carr asked Ms. Charumilind if she knew why paramedic firefighters and paramedic firefighter captains had been excluded from the list of employees.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they were included in the ordinance.  Councilmember Carr stated that she would like to be provided with a copy of the last ordinance in which the City specifically delineated that paramedics be included among the list of employees, because right now they are not included.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they were separated by grade levels, so sections 11(a), 11(m) and 16(m) would represent the grades for firefighters and paramedic firefighters.  

(The meeting was recessed at 7:15 p.m. for a medical emergency.)

Mayor Welsch reconvened the meeting at 7:36 p.m.

Councilmember Carr asked why they were not listed in Schedule B.  Ms. Charumilind stated that they could be added in the future.  Councilmember Carr questioned whether she could make an amendment to include this class of employee in Schedule B?  

Mayor Welsch stated that Council is working to pass the ordinance tonight, and wondered whether the employees could just be added to Schedule B?  Ms. Charumilind stated that they could.  Mayor Welsch stated that she would confer with the City Manager to see if this constituted a substantial change, requiring another vote or whether the employees could be added after the ordinance was passed.  Ms. Charumilind stated that since the firefighters/paramedics were included in the ordinance but not detailed in Schedule B, the addition would be informational only.

Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe, Carr, Crow, Jennings and Mayor Welsch. 


NAYS:  


BILL 9266 carried unanimously and became Ordinance Number 6994.
M. NEW BUSINESS

RESOLUTIONS

1. RESOLUTION 2015 - 16  A resolution for commercial recycling and waste reduction grant.  Introduced by Councilmember Glickert and seconded by Councilmember Jennings.


Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Glickert, Sharpe, Carr, Crow, Jennings and Mayor Welsch. 


NAYS:  

2. RESOLUTION - 2015 – 17  A resolution directing funds from the City of University City’s Unassigned Fund Balance within the General Fund to the Committed Fund Balance.  Requested by Councilmember Glickert, Sharpe and Jennings.  Introduced by Councilmember Sharpe, seconded by Councilmember Glickert.

Councilmember Carr stated that by not taking this resolution off the table tonight, it has nullified Council Rule 24.  She reminded Council that Councilmember Glickert was the one who had asked that public input be ascertained before these funds were set aside. 

Councilmember Kraft stated that this is a different resolution generated by the fact that these funds were misplaced in the budget, so that portion of the resolution is necessary bookkeeping that needs to be addressed for clarity.  However since he does believe that it would be premature to set the funds aside for the police station, he would like to make the following motion; that the resolution be kept intact and that the $7 million dollars be removed, with the understanding that Council will discuss how it should be designated at a future time. 
Councilmember Crow second Councilmember’s Kraft motion.  He stated that he also believed that Rule 24 has been violated and appreciated Councilmember Kraft's motion to remove the $7 million dollars out of the resolution.  He stated that he does not believe it would be appropriate to commit 90 percent of the City's cash reserves for the police station at this time.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that a resolution had been removed from a previous agenda and was never considered.  He stated that the City's Police Department is one of the first municipalities to be internationally accredited.  They have been recognized by the U.S. Justice Department for their work, and they are one of the finest departments St. Louis County.  Councilmember Jennings stated the City’s police deserve a decent work environment and that the City needs to start preparing to build a facility that is worthy of the service they provide to this community.  He noted that the public would be engaged in this process at the appropriate time.  

Councilmember Crow stated that the impetus behind the construction of a new Fire Station was the Obama stimulus funds.  He stated that there seems to be a wide disparity amongst Council and staff as to how much money is in the reserves, therefore until this process is thoroughly thought out, the issue should not even have been brought up. 

Councilmember Jennings stated that in his opinion, it is simply being a good steward to start setting aside money for this project.  If there is wide disparity about the numbers, then why not just ask staff to give Council the answer?

Councilmember Carr stated that she would respectfully disagree with Councilmember Jennings' statement that this resolution had not been disposed of, and would like to mention that a large portion of the City's reserves was obtained by a settlement with AT&T.  She stated that there is no lack of commitment by this Council, but to sequester this money at this point in time, without a definite plan or public engagement, would demonstrate a lack of fiduciary responsibility.  

Councilmember Kraft informed Councilmember Carr that roughly only $2.4 million dollars in reserves was derived from the various cell phone settlements.  He stated that he would agree that the bond issue was not handled very well.  If this City is going to ask citizens for more taxes, their input should be encouraged.  He would also agree that a better facility for the Police Department is absolutely necessary, but he is not sure whether this issue fits 100 percent in the same category as the bond issues.   Councilmember Kraft stated that there should be some public engagement, but there is a need to do the simple accounting first and look at the City's fiscal needs before committing the $7 million dollars.

     Last year the City found out that it needed to spend an extra $2 million dollars to get two pension plans up to the 80 percent threshold.  Today they are sitting at about 79.5 and 80.3 percent, so his guess is that once the Pension Board looks at the numbers the City will have to come up with another couple of million dollars within the next six months.  

Mayor Welsch called for a roll call vote on Councilmember Kraft's motion to remove the $7 million dollars from Resolution 2015-17; a yes vote is for removal; a no vote is for retention.


Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Carr and Crow.


NAYS:  Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe, Jennings and Mayor Welsch.

Citizen's Comments

Rick Salamon, 8342 Delcrest, University City, MO

Mr. Salamon stated that a budget is a working document.  It can be changed from meeting to meeting and items can be moved whether committed or non-committed.  So if there is going to be a work session held concerning auditing questions, then the auditor should be present.

     He stated that whether to set the money aside or not, is really putting the cart before the horse since there are so many questions that need to be resolved first as need, where to build or renovate, how much will it cost and how will the City pay for it.  

Jeff Cooper, 7187 Washington Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Cooper concurred with Mr. Salamon's comments and stated that he does not feel as though his voice is being heard.

Council's Comments

Councilmember Glickert made a motion that Resolution 2015-17 be amended to read, "This Resolution shall be in full force and effect from the date of its passage, adoption and signed by the Mayor," thereby striking the words, "and approval by the Mayor".  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe.

Voice vote on Councilmember Glickert's motion to amend carried unanimously.

Councilmember Crow thanked Mr. Salamon and Mr. Cooper for their comments.  He stated that no member of the public had come here tonight to say this resolution was a good idea, so he would suggest that Council acknowledge that they want to be engaged.

Councilmember Kraft made a motion that Resolution 2015-17 be postponed to a date certain; the second meeting in September and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Mayor Welsch called for a roll call vote on the motion to postpone; a yes vote would delay consideration, a no vote would keep the Resolution on the agenda.


Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Carr and Crow.


NAYS:  Councilmembers Sharpe, Jennings, Glickert and Mayor Welsch.

Councilmember Carr stated that Councilmember Glickert has been steadfast in terms of protecting this resolution, asking that the funds be moved back into the unassigned balance until Council and this administration has had an opportunity to elicit public engagement.  She stated that she would hope that Councilmember Glickert would take some time to think about how this change in course will play out later on, because people do not have short memories.

Councilmember Jennings stated that in his opinion the set aside equates to engagement and public participation equates to completion.  He stated that Council is not voting to spend $7 million dollars, they are making a commitment to the officers and residents of U City.

     Councilmember Jennings stated that everyone has an opinion and when members of this Council disagree with that opinion no one should be attacked because of their differences.  So to say that certain members of Council don't care about residents simply because we disagree, is not accurate.   

     Councilmember Jennings stated that he wanted to go on record acknowledging that the bond issue was rushed, but it was what the majority of Council believed to be a good plan.  The opposition worked hard to defeat it and they won, end of story.  There is no retribution or revenge, it's just politics.  Councilmember Jennings stated that certain members of Council communicate with one another, ask questions and try to negotiate, and he would encourage every member of Council to do the same.  

Councilmember Crow stated that the fact that his colleague believes that the bond issue was a good plan, should tell you something.  He stated that he has never attacked anyone, but believes that there have been inappropriate comments made.

Point of Order:  Councilmember Carr stated that the screaming panic button utilized by Councilmember Jennings was inappropriate.  Mayor Welsch stated that her hope is that he did not push it intentionally.

Councilmember Kraft stated that the City has set aside three-quarters of a million dollars for a flood buyout, but there is no plan for that, so setting aside money for something that does not exist is hardly unprecedented.  But in the spirit of cooperation, he would like to make a motion to postpone this resolution until the first meeting in September to allow Council an opportunity to sit down and talk and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.  Councilmember Kraft stated that his intent was to ask for a postponement until the first meeting in October.

Mayor Welsch stated that she thinks putting aside this money shows the City's commitment to the Police Department, and she believes that is important.  She stated that in 2012 staff asked an architectural firm to provide rough estimates of what it would cost to renovate the current police station or to build a new facility.  As a member of Council she has known since 2012 where those estimates stood and no checks have been written.  

     Mayor Welsch stated that there was a public meeting held in March or April at the Heman Park Community Center and approximately 120 residents were in attendance.  Her belief is that it is the responsibility of Council and staff to make decisions on whether or not a new facility needs to be built or renovated.  She stated that this City has hired qualified staff to provide professional opinions.  So they will render their opinions to Council; Council will do more work; at some point public meetings will be conducted, and Council and this administration will make the decision to renovate or build a new facility.  Mayor Welsch stated that she strongly agreed with Councilmembers Glickert, Sharpe and Jennings that it is appropriate to put aside the money now to show Council's commitment and the commitment of this community to the police Department.

Councilmember Crow thanked Councilmember Kraft for his motion, but for the Mayor to say that the four members who voted to commit the funds are committed to the Police Department and those who voted against it are not, is the height of hyperbole.  

Councilmember Jennings called for the question.

Mayor Welsch called for a roll call vote on the motion to postpone the resolution until the first meeting in October; a yes vote would delay consideration, a no vote would keep the Resolution on the agenda.


Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Kraft, Carr and Crow.


NAYS:  Councilmembers Sharpe, Jennings, Glickert and Mayor Welsch.

Councilmember Jennings stated that no one is saying that Councilmembers Carr and Crow don't support the police because they voted not to allocate the money, so he is just amazed at how they exert so much effort to get people riled up because other members of Council have a difference of opinion.  

Councilmember Carr stated that she and Councilmember Crow actually talk to their constituents and listen to what they have to say.  So if they are standing up and coming to these meetings, it's because they know that the majority of Council has taken away their voice.

Mayor Welsch called for a roll call vote on the original motion to approve Resolution 2015-17; a yes vote supports the Resolution, a no vote does not support.   

Roll Call vote was:  


AYES: Councilmembers Sharpe, Jennings, Glickert and Mayor Welsch.


NAYS:  Councilmembers Kraft, Carr and Crow.

BILLS



      Introduced by Councilmember Glickert

3. BILL 9267 An ordinance amending schedule VI, Table VI-A – Stop Intersections, Chapter 300 Traffic Code, of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill 9267 was read for the first time.

        Introduced by Councilmember Jennings

4. BILL 9268 – An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, Missouri, relating to zoning districts established pursuant to Section 400.070 thereof, and enacting in lieu thereof a new official zoning map, thereby amending said map so as to change the classification of properties located within the City Limits of University City at 1052, 1056, 1060, 1064, 1068, 1072, 1076, 1080, 1084, 1086, 1088, 1090, 1092, 1094, 1100, 1106, 1110, 1114, 1118, 1122, 1126, 1130, 1134, 1138, 1142, 1146, 1150, and 1158 Wilson Avenue from “SR” – Single Family Residential District to “PA” Public Activity District; and establishing permitted land uses and developments therein; containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  Bill 9268 was read for the first time.  

N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

Elizabeth Norton, 734 Trinity, University City, MO


 Ms. Norton stated that she cannot stand coming to these meetings and listening to the mind reading skills of Councilmembers Carr and Crow.  She stated that out of 100 of her friends in the 2nd Ward she does not know a single person that has spoken to either one of them.  So simply because they have 35 people show applaud at these meetings does not mean they know anything about the public.  




Ms. Norton expressed numerous protests regarding the inappropriate and unprofessional actions demonstrated by both these members of Council and concluded by stating that she would rather hear one minute of honesty from Councilmember Jennings, than any amount of dishonest eloquence or pontification by Councilmembers Carr and Crow.


Patricia McQueen, 1132 George Street, University City, MO


Ms. McQueen agreed that there was a public meeting about the police station, which was an overview of the consultant's initial report.  However at the end of that meeting residents were informed that there would be another public meeting once the final report was completed, and that has never taken place.  She stated that she is very much in support of a new police station since she knows on a firsthand basis how horrible it is.

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch reported the appointments that were needed
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
Councilmember Kraft stated that the Green Practices Committee is working on two programs.

1. The Pace Program.  This program offers loans for the implementation of energy savings projects for residential, commercial and governmental agencies.  The loan amount is added to an individual's tax bill and paid along with their annual taxes.  The program offers three separate plans.  

2. Yard Waste Stickers.  GPC is working on a program that would eliminate these stickers.  The idea is to get people to recycle and mulch as much as possible.  

Point of Order:  Councilmember Carr stated that in response to the Mayor's statement at the last meeting that, "Portions of the agenda were strictly for Council business," she would like the record to reflect that there were twelve meetings from July 9, 2012 through May 26, 2014 where citizen's comments were made during Council business.  So there is a precedent for such comments and Council should allow residents to engage with them during this portion of the agenda.  

3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
· Change August 10, 2015, Council meeting date to August 3, 2015.  Requested by Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Sharpe.

CONSENSUS


Mayor Welsch stated that she and Councilmember Sharpe would like to ask Council's consideration of their request to move the August 10th meeting to Monday, August 3rd.  Consensus was
reached. The next Council meeting will be on August 3rd..  

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS



Councilmember Crow commended Chief Adams for his leadership during tonight's meeting and thanked Mr. Gilb for the interesting information he provided. 


     Councilmember Crow stated that he and Councilmember Kraft had received a letter from John Rava, a citizen in the 1st Ward, about the ADA ramps on Maryland and hoped that his s letter can be provided to every member of Council.  

     Councilmember Crow stated that Councilmember Jennings alluded to an independent investigation of the Fire Department surrounding the incidents of June 14th, which the Mayor claimed in her newsletter was a planned action that should cause all members of Council to be concerned.  The Mayor also states, "Disgracefully, two members of Council shared a picture of this unauthorized notice, a picture which was taken by one of those members before the Fire Chief even knew it had been posted".   He stated that if anyone could prove that any photo he has taken was shared with the public, they should let him know.  

     Councilmember Crow stated that when 200 people show up at a meeting and it is suggested that he and not thinking it is because these residents are engaged and suggested that Councilmember Carr have gotten them all riled up, not that these people are engaged.  He stated that it was his belief is that the vote taken tonight will get them reengaged.

Councilmember Carr stated that she would also like to thank Mr. Glib for his presentation, since she does not believe Council was aware that this is a gigabyte city.  She requests a copy of the broadband study recently done by the City.  
     Councilmember Carr stated that there is a plan for the money that has been set aside for flooding.  The Army Corps of Engineers are engaged and they have requested that Congressman Clay seek out remediation monies for buyouts and/or elevations.  She stated that she also attempted to develop a Storm Water Master Plan, which Council neglected.     

     Councilmember Carr asked Chief Adams if it would be possible for him to make a presentation to Council with respect to his department's action plan associated with accreditation.  Chief Adams stated that the new law that was passed provided for a six year window in which to achieve.  He noted that the department had been accredited from 1995 to 2008.  Councilmember Carr thanked Councilmember Kraft for trying to inject common sense into the issues surrounding Resolution 2015-17.  

Councilmember Jennings thanked Mr. Gilb for attending tonight's meeting.  He stated that he wanted everyone to know that while he respects every member of this Council, this is a democracy so there will be disagreements.  Councilmember Jennings stated that a smart minority would try to leverage and negotiate to get the things they wanted done, rather than denigrating everything that others are trying to do.  He noted a Council whose members spoke to each other could be a viable and progressive Council that tries to make the right decisions.  

Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:

· There will be another Starlight Concert  this Saturday in Heman Park

· Health Protection and Education Services will conduct a free health screening this Saturday morning at the U City Public Library.
· The National Night Out and the Back to School Rally will be held on Tuesday, August 4th, from 5 p.m. to 8 p.m. at Brittany Woods Middle School

Mayor Welsch stated that she does not recall any member of Council making a request to consider again a matter that had been removed from the agenda.
     She stated that she would like to go on record as saying that the City Manager, Lehman Walker, also contributed to the increase in the City's reserves by saving money through a very difficult reorganization.  So our reserves should not be solely attributed to the monies received from the AT&T settlement.   

     Mayor Welsch reminded everyone that the next Council meeting would be held on Monday, August 3, 2015.

Q. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 8:51 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 
Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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